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Funds and the IBC Luncheon on January 26 by Kathleen Asay 
The Funds year begins with another opportunity to meet local AAUW grant 
recipients. In this case, we’ll meet Kait Murray, who is using her 
Community Action Grant to support her campaign to increase girls’ 
opportunities in the sciences, and Andrea Morgan, who received a Career 
Development Grant while she studies public policy and environmental 
engineering at UC Berkeley. They will be the featured speakers at the 
annual InterBranch luncheon at Plates, Saturday, Jan. 26, 11 a.m.-2 p.m. 
Reservations are $31, and payment needs to be received by Jan. 18. 
There will be no EventBrite or credit cards for registration. See the form  in 
the newsletter, and encourage your friends to go. Carpooling is a good 

idea because this is a popular event. 

In addition to the speakers, the IBC luncheon brings together members of all the area’s branches for 
conversation and sharing, which is another benefit of attending! It’s also fun. This year, there will be 
a silent auction to raise funds toward the completion of the Alicia Hetman Research and Projects 
grant. If you have something you could contribute to the auction, let me or Donna Holmes know. 

Sacramento Branch always has a good turnout for this event. Join us! 

Presidents’ Message by Donna Holmes 

Happy New Year! 

We accomplished several goals in 2018 while maintaining our high 
standards for programs and outreach. Here is a partial list: 

• Once again, our branch was recognized, along with CHAR, for our 
joint program on the ballot initiatives. 

• In keeping with our theme and steps to get there, I completed my 
Start Smart/Work Smart training in November. 

• Illinois became the 37th state to ratify the ERA. Only one state to 
go, and Arizona is poised to do it! This is Liz’s special passion and 
my state from our =Means= work, 

• Several of us went to the state convention in Southern California where we learned a lot and 
received massive doses of motivation. 

• We completed our 100th Anniversary Research and Project Grant two years ahead of our 
original schedule and almost five years before National’s required due date. 

• Ran Speech Trek with our new campus partner, Cosumnes River College, hosting the 
competition. Sent six girls to Tech Trek. Gave four $2,000 scholarships. Our branch does it 
all EXCEPT sending young women to NCCWSL (pronounced ‘nick whistle’), the National 
Conference for College Women Student Leaders. We hope to change that in 2019. 

• Topped the year off with our annual philanthropic holiday party. We collected 291 books for 
Love, Talk, Read, our group of choice for the third year. Celeste Roseberry-McKibbin, Ph.D., 
spoke to us about how and why she started this program. Just one of her inspiring quotes; 
“The link between academic failure and delinquency, violence, and crime is welded to 
reading failure. The One World Literacy Foundation reports that two-thirds of fourth graders 
reading below grade level will end up in jail or on welfare.” Celeste is currently collecting 
8,000 books for Paradise as they lost five elementary schools and the public library. Our 
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books will go towards that goal. In thanking Celeste, I invited her to join 
our branch – and she did! Welcome, Celeste. 

We need to keep doing everything in 2019, plus help get the Sacramento 
Commission on Women off the ground and plan our 100th Branch 
Anniversary party for Feb. 25, 2020. 

So, pat yourselves on the back. You all deserve it! And thank you from 
both Liz and myself. 

Board Briefs: December Board Meeting, December 3, 2018 by 
Cherril Peabody 

Here are the highlights of the December AAUW 
Sacramento Board meeting: 

• Co-President D. Holmes reported that AAUW 
California has resolved their tax status issues and 
has been classified as a public benefit 
organization again. AAUW California is working 
on plans for Equal Pay Day in April. Branch 
Public Policy Director A. Anglesey will follow up 
with state staff to obtain more details. 

• Holmes learned recently that branch presidents and Tech Trek volunteers will henceforth be 
asked to sign an MOU agreeing to the national rules regarding avoiding discrimination during 
the Tech Trek selection process. 

• Co-President L. Jordan reported that two members of this year’s Nominating Committee are 
unable to serve after all and have been replaced by Michelle Hobza and Becky Anton. The 
committee will begin meeting soon. 

• Tech Trek Co-Director J. Reiken reported that though the branch project has enough funding 
for eight girls for next summer, because of space limitations they must stay with the six slots 
they currently have. 

• Program Co-Directors D. Dunn and C. Locke reported that the November meeting featuring 
Mindy Romero from the California Civic Engagement Project went well, although smoke from 
the Camp Fire may have limited attendance. Pre-registration for the Holiday Luncheon has 
reached 50 members and guests. Other upcoming events are the Interbranch Council (IBC) 
Luncheon on Jan. 26 and the Speech Trek contest on Feb. 16. Plans for the March meeting 
are not yet finalized. 

Speech Trek Save the Date by Ann Arneill 
 

• When:  February 16, 2019 at 9 a.m. 
• Where:  Cosumnes River College Room—Winn 150 
• Entrance on Bruceville Road 

Topic:  How can we—students, parents, faculty, our communities, and organizations—eliminate 
violence aimed at our schools?  What actions can we take to prevent another tragedy from 
taking place?  Register for free via Eventbrite on our website (https://sacramento-ca.aauw.net/) 
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A Note from the Scholarship Committee by Anna Storey 
 

For several years, our AAUW branch has been able to offer between three and four scholarships 
of $2,000 each to women 25 years and older who are working on their first baccalaureate degree 
and need financial assistance. At Showcase, the recipients of these scholarships share their 
educational plans, sometimes a few of their life stories, and their deep gratitude for the help 
these scholarships provide. These scholarships are the result of the donations made by 
members when they renew their memberships and through additional special gifts, often in 
memory of a loved one and or dear friend. Before she died, Ruth Burgess named Scholarships 
as an option for donations in her memory. Should you wish you make a donation to Scholarships 
in someone’s memory, send your gift to AAUW Sacramento Branch, 1361 Vallejo Way, 
Sacramento, CA 95818. The scholarship committee is very grateful for all the donations and all 
the support from branch members. Without you, we would have no scholarships to offer. Thank 
you! 

 

Congratulations to AAUW Scholarship winner Emily Wirth and her family. In November, Emily and 
her family were formally given the keys to their new home, built by Habitat for Humanity as the first 
build for a veteran. Susana Mullen and Anna Storey attended the dedication, a festive and uplifting 
event. Emily and her family now have a lovely home and are moving forward to realize their dreams. 
The picture shows Emily’s husband, Mark, an Air Force veteran, receiving the keys to the house. 
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Save the Date for Our March 30 Branch Meeting at the Center for 
Sacramento History 

SAVE the DATE & TIME 
March 30, 2019 
9:30 – 11:30 a.m. 

Our branch meeting will be at the Center for Sacramento History. 
We will be touring the archives, looking at some items from our 
Sacramento Branch collection, and learning about what archivists do. 
However, we need your help to make this meeting and our 100th 
Anniversary Celebration in 2020 more meaningful. Please search for: 

• Photos you have of past AAUW events 
• AAUW Memorabilia 
• Meaningful/Funny Stories you could write up to share 

Sharing artifacts and stories will be greatly appreciated. Thanks in advance for your efforts on behalf 
of our branch. 

Lasting Friendships through AAUW: Meet the Happy Has Beens 
by Melva Arditti 

What do Los Angeles, Oakland, Sacramento, Missouri, Ohio, and 
Wisconsin have in common? 

This disparate geographical conglomeration produced a group who, 
via their participation in Sacramento AAUW, evolved into that august 
institution known as “The Has Beens.” 

Not has-beens as in the common usage, such as “been there, done 
that, got the t-shirt,” but – with apologies to our English professors – 
we each “has been” an officer of AAUW and will be forever grateful for 
its nurturing our friendship. 

We met, mostly as newlyweds new to Sacramento in the early 1970’s and individually sought out the 
organization as a way to meet new people and, with luck, keep our brains ticking. Can’t speak to the 
latter, but the friendships blossomed into a treasured sisterhood that has been through births and 
deaths, marriages and divorces, children and grandkids. And we each found our eventual careers 
enhanced by the skills and contacts we gained in AAUW. 

Our shared AAUW experiences were the glue that brought us together, but our shared affinity for 
observing what we call the “Big O’s,” (birthday decade celebrations) has exercised our collective 
creativity in delightful ways over many years. For example, for the music teacher, we had a formal 
dinner in the middle of her favorite music store, with musicians serenading us as curious shoppers 
milled about. For the businesswoman/runner we set up a candelabra feast in the center of the track 
field at American River College, with – what else? – runners running around us. And for the 
supervising teacher a 1950’s-style lunchbox picnic in the middle of Alumni Grove at CSUS, featuring 
a surprise guest (her former student) who we flew up from Los Angeles to recite a poem about her. 
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Sadly, one member, Kit Mahnke, is now deceased, and another has moved three hours away. 
However, she has strengthened our connection by gathering us for lunch every few months when 
she comes to town, and for that we are grateful. 

So, meet Melva Arditti, Patti Dusel, Cheryl Fuller, Sue Whetstone and Susan Weeks, all of whom are 
indebted to AAUW for inaugurating their friendship. We wish you all the same good fortune. 

Exploring Our Interest Groups by Cherril Peabody 

You may have wondered what the Great Decisions groups do. They meet 
once a month from January or February through October and read about 
and discuss current events topics. The Great Decisions book comes from 
the Foreign Policy Association, and other groups besides AAUW use it. 
Each year’s edition covers a broad range of topics. 

Our branch has three Great Decisions groups. They meet in members’ 
homes, which is why one group, Great Decisions II, is currently not taking 
any new members – there is no room for them! Great Decisions I meets 
on the third Monday at 7 p.m. The new chair of that group is Cathy Locke, 

and she says their group has room for several more members. You can contact Cathy 
at cathylocke75@gmail.com. Great Decisions III meets in the daytime at 1 p.m., also on the third 
Monday, and Marlys Huez is the chair. They sometimes go out for lunch or have a potluck before 
they meet. They are welcoming new members, so you can contact Marlys at mhuez@comcast.net. 
The group members live all over town, so they carpool, and you too can be a part of that if you join 
the group. 
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